TOWN OF GUILDERLAND

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

MAY 1, 2013

	Members Present:

  
	Peter Barber, Chairman

Sharon Cupoli

Mike Marcantonio

Tom Remmert

Nicole Ventresca-Cohen, Alternate

James Sumner

Janet Thayer, Counsel




Chairman Barber opened the meeting and pointed out the emergency exits in the event they were needed.

Chairman Barber stated that the continued case of Stuyvesant Plaza had been adjourned to the meeting of May 15, 2013.

CONTINUED CASES:

MATTER OF SHARON FELLOWSHIP CHURCH – 1779-1781 WESTERN AVE.

Chairman Barber stated that since the last hearing the Board has received a common driveway easement and parking/maintenance agreement between the applicant and Paesan's Pizzeria, a depiction of the wall mounted LED lighting and a revised site plan.

Mr. Sipperly stated that they had modified the site plan to reflect the Town Planning Board's comments.  They moved the handicapped spot closer to the building, installed a sidewalk across the front of the property, added security lighting and added landscaping.  Mr. Randall stated that they submitted the site plan to DOT and they asked them to install one-way signs on the east driveway so traffic on Western Avenue can see that it is only an exit type driveway and to put the grass island between the curb and sidewalk.

Mr. Sipperly stated that DOT is ready to issue a permit once the application is approved.

Mr. Sipperly also stated that they have secured the ingress easement with the adjacent property owner and also have a licensed agreement to use 9 parking spaces on Sundays between 9am and 1pm.

Chairman Barber stated that now the traffic flow is going clockwise around the building.

Mr. Sipperly stated that was correct so now the traffic flow will work better with the easterly driveway, which is narrow.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion of non-significance in this Unlisted Action:

"This Board has conducted a careful review of this application to determine whether the granting of a special use permit and variances for the Sharon Fellowship Church located at 1779-1781 Western Avenue would have a significant impact upon the environment.  Based upon the comments provided to the Board by the Albany County Planning Board, DOT, the Town Planning Board, the Town Planner, our conducting of the public hearing and a review of the application I would move that a negative declaration should be issued."  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Special Use Permit/Variance Request No. 4379

Request of the Sharon Fellowship Church of Albany for a Variance of the regulations/ Special Use Permit under the Zoning Law to permit: the conversion of an existing office building and garage to a church with administrative and educational space in a LB zone.  Variances are requested to permit the following: (1) 86% lot coverage, 70% is permitted; (2) a 25ft rear setback, 40ft is required; and (3) 26 parking spaces, 38 are required.

Per Articles III, IV & V Sections 280-20, 280-25, 280-51 & 280-52 respectively

For property owned by Setron Prosthetics & Orthotics Corp.
Situated as follows:  1779 & 1781 Western Avenue Albany, NY 12203
Tax Map # 52.09-4-7 & 52.09-4-8 Zoned: LB
In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held on two separate nights and one neighbor spoke in favor of the application.

This is an Unlisted Action under SEQRA and the Board adopted a negative declaration by a unanimous vote.

Albany County Planning Board recommended DOT approval for design of highway access and drainage, and for the possible need for a commercial width driveway on one of the lots.

The Town Planner asked the Board to consider parking and traffic flow issues.

In their site plan review, the Town Planning Board recommended with the following conditions:  reciprocal parking agreement with the neighboring property owner, required sidewalk on Rt. 20, relocated handicapped parking space and a lighting plan. 

The Board further finds that a religious institution is an allowed use in this district.  The applicant states that the church currently consists of approximately 8 families with 30 individuals that meet for services and faith education on Sunday between 9am and noon.

Current parking needs are 10 to 12 spaces which are more than adequate on site.  The church does note, however, that they expect to add four to five families in the next five years and the parking on site along with the reciprocal parking agreement should provide adequate parking.

The Board further finds that the proposed use will not cause an undesirable change in the character of this neighborhood and the addition of this use on Sundays will not have any impacts upon neighboring property owners.

The applicant is working closely with DOT in addressing Albany County Planning Board's concerns.

For these reasons, the Board finds that the special use permit should be granted.

The applicant has submitted a reciprocal parking agreement with the adjacent property owner which allows for the applicant to use the parking spaces (approximately 9) at the rear of Paesan's Pizzeria on Sundays from 9am to 1pm.

The applicant has submitted an updated site plan which responds to concerns raised by the Town Planning Board, the Zoning Board and the Town Planner.  The plan shows the sidewalk along Rt. 20, a more appropriately located handicapped parking spot, lighting which is down shielded, improvements to the landscaping and making the driveway go clockwise which would minimize any traffic conflicts with the neighboring property owner.

The proposed use is a low-intensity use and the proposed parking including the reciprocal parking appear adequate.

The site conditions including the variances for the rear yard setback and lot coverage are preexisting.

For these reasons, I move the Board grant the variance as requested.

In granting this Special Use Permit and Variances, the Board imposes the following conditions:

Adherence to the plans as submitted.

DOT final sign off on issues raised by the Albany County Planning Board.

The Board also is relying on the representations and statements made at both the public hearing and in the application.

The Special Use Permit, given its nature, is limited to the applicant's intended use of the buildings as stated in their application and all other special use permits for the property are revoked.  The parking variances are limited to this use.

The Zoning Administrative Office is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

MATTER OF SCOTT STEINHARDT – 7014 KEVIN LANE

Sharon Cupoli read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles IV & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Variance Request No. 4384

Request of Scott & Sandy Steinhardt for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit: the placement of an 8’ x 8’ storage shed in a side yard.

Per Articles IV & V Sections 280-34 and 280-51 respectively

For property owned by Scott & Sandra Steinhardt

Situated as follows: 7014 Kevin Lane Schenectady, NY 12303

Tax Map # 27.07-4-25 Zoned: R030

Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 1st of May, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: April 23, 2013"

The file consists of the mailing list to 34 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for an area variance for the construction of a shed, a narrative and plans submitted by the applicant, and the Town Planner's comments.

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has requested an area variance to locate a shed in a required side yard on a corner lot.  No planning objections."

Scott Steinhardt, applicant, presented the case.

Chairman Barber stated that the applicant has a pretty shallow back yard.

Mr. Steinhardt stated that it is very narrow so they are proposing the shed on the side behind the fenced yard and there is tree coverage on the neighbor's side.  Mr. Steinhardt stated that they are also planning on plantings around the shed as well.

Chairman Barber stated that is seems very straightforward.

Mr. Steinhardt stated that the other part of the back slopes away also.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Variance Request No. 4384

Request of Scott & Sandy Steinhardt for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit: the placement of an 8’ x 8’ storage shed in a side yard.

Per Articles IV & V Sections 280-34 and 280-51 respectively

For property owned by Scott & Sandra Steinhardt

Situated as follows: 7014 Kevin Lane Schenectady, NY 12303

Tax Map # 27.07-4-25 Zoned: R030

In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held this evening.  No residents provided either written or oral comments regarding the application.

This is a Type II Action under SEQRA, not requiring SEQRA review.

This lot is a corner lot which has two front yards.  The proposed location in the side yard is preferable to placing the shed in one of the two front yards.  The rear yard is rather shallow which restricts the placement of the shed in the back yard.

The shed as located will be shielded from view in large part by landscaping, trees and fence.

Other residents at nearby properties appear to have sheds in their side yards so the granting of this variance will not have a negative impact upon the neighborhood.

For these reasons, I move that the Board approve the requested variance.

In granting this request, the Board imposes the following conditions:

Adherence to the plans as submitted.

The Acting Zoning Administrator is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0. 

MATTER OF PHILIP MEPPEN – 29 HUNGERFORD ROAD

Tom Remmert read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles III & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Variance Request No. 4385
Request of Philip Meppen for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit: the construction of an addition within a required front yard setback.  A 25ft setback is required, 22ft is proposed, and a 3ft variance is requested.
Per Articles III & V Sections 280-14 & 280-51 respectively

For property owned by Donna & Douglas Barron
Situated as follows:  29 Hungerford Road Albany, NY 12203
Tax Map # 52.18-3-5 Zoned: R15
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 1st of May, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: April 23, 2013"

The file consists of the mailing list to 28 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for an area variance, a site plan of the proposed garage addition, the Town Planner's comments and a brief narrative.

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has applied for an area variance to construct a residential addition that will extend 3' into the required front yard setback.  No planning objections."  

Philip Meppen, applicant and contractor, presented the case.

Chairman Barber stated  that they need the extra space to meet the needs of the property owner.

Mr. Meppen stated that was correct, the house is existing and they cannot push it back.

Chairman Barber stated that there are a number of houses in the neighborhood that have similar issues.  Chairman Barber stated that it does not seem to put the house out of character with other houses in the neighborhood.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Variance Request No. 4385
Request of Philip Meppen for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit: the construction of an addition within a required front yard setback.  A 25ft setback is required, 22ft is proposed, and a 3ft variance is requested.
Per Articles III & V Sections 280-14 & 280-51 respectively

For property owned by Donna & Douglas Barron
Situated as follows:  29 Hungerford Road Albany, NY 12203
Tax Map # 52.18-3-5 Zoned: R15
In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held this evening.  No residents provided either written or oral comments regarding the application.

This is a Type II Action under SEQRA, not requiring SEQRA review.

The Town Planner had no objections to the granting of this request.

The Board further finds that the proposed variance will not cause an undesirable change in the character of the neighborhood or be detrimental to nearby properties.

The variance will allow for the placement of a garage within an existing house.

Other nearby properties have similar design characteristics and at 3' the variance is not substantial.

For these reasons, I move that the Board grant the variance as requested.

In granting this request, the Board imposes the following conditions:

Adherence to the plans submitted with the application.

The Acting Zoning Administrator is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0. 

MATTER OF ARMAND QUADRINI – 6211 JOHNSTON ROAD

Nicole Ventresca-Cohen read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles III & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Special Use Permit/Variance Request No. 4382
Request of Armand Quadrini for a Variance of the regulations/ Special Use Permit under the Zoning Law to permit: the conversion of office space to three dwelling units at an existing apartment complex in a MR zone.  Variances are requested to exceed the allowable density.  226 units are permitted, 270 units exist, 273 are requested.
Per Articles III & V Sections 280-15, 280-51 & 280-52 respectively

For property owned by Oxford Heights LLC
Situated as follows:  6203 & 6211 Johnston Road Albany, NY 12203
Tax Map #s 52.03-1-13 & 52.03-1-12.1 Zoned: MR
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 1st of May, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: April 22, 2013"

The file consists of the mailing list to 28 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for a Special Use Permit along with a Short Environmental Assessment Form for an Unlisted Action under SEQRA, the site plan review by the Town Planning Board, the Town Planners comments, Albany County Planning Board's notification, a narrative and plans showing the proposed alterations.

The Town Planning Board's site plan review was to recommend with no suggestions or conditions.

Albany County Planning Board's notification was to defer to local consideration.

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has requested to relocate the existing rental office to an ADA compliant location, replacing the indoor pool.  He would then like to create three new apartment units in the newly vacant space.

There will be no new buildings or impact on stormwater or green space.  Assuming there is adequate parking for the new housing units, I have no planning objections."

Armand Quadrini, applicant, representing Oxford Heights, LLC, presented the case.  Mr. Quadrini stated that when Oxford Heights was built approximately 38 years ago, the clubhouse was built into a hill and ADA did not exist at that time.  Mr. Quadrini stated that currently there are 27 steps to get to the rental office.  Mr. Quadrini stated that they propose to remove the indoor pool and put a rental office, a conference room and a new fitness center.  Mr. Quadrini stated that they would also be constructing wheelchair access which does not exist now.  Mr. Quadrini stated that they are also proposing three apartments in the empty office space.

Chairman Barber asked if there would be adequate parking.

Mr. Quadrini replied yes, they have 2.4 spaces per unit.

Chairman Barber stated that there would be no impact on greenspace or stormwater.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.   

Jim Sumner asked about the removal of the indoor pool and possible structural problems.

Jackie Siudy stated that because that was not part of the special use permit requirements, the Building Department was able to issue a building permit to Mr. Quadrini for Phase I of the project which entailed filling in the pool area, constructing a new floor above it and all of the renovations on the first floor.  Jackie stated that the only reason he had to come to the ZBA was because he is creating additional living units so he has agreed to separate that part of the project and get a separate building permit for the apartments.  The pool is already filled in, the new floor has been built up and the new rooms are being constructed over it.

Chairman Barber stated that Mr. Quadrini is here because this is exceeding the allowable density.

Jackie Siudy stated that was correct; as Oxford Heights was approved it is non-compliant with today's Zoning Code.

Jackie stated that an engineer was hired and designed the new floor design to support the loads and there have been inspections done by the Building Department.

Chairman Barber made a motion of non-significance in this Unlisted Action:

"This Board has conducted a careful review to determine whether the granting of a special use permit and variances to allow the conversion of office space into dwelling units and also to exceed the allowable density would have a significant impact upon the environment.  Based upon our review and the comments provided to us by the Albany County Planning Board, the Town Planner, the Town Planning Board and the conducting of the public hearing this evening and the review of the application I would move that a negative declaration should be issued.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Special Use Permit/Variance Request No. 4382
Request of Armand Quadrini for a Variance of the regulations/ Special Use Permit under the Zoning Law to permit: the conversion of office space to three dwelling units at an existing apartment complex in a MR zone.  Variances are requested to exceed the allowable density.  226 units are permitted, 270 units exist, 273 are requested.
Per Articles III & V Sections 280-15, 280-51 & 280-52 respectively

For property owned by Oxford Heights LLC
Situated as follows:  6203 & 6211 Johnston Road Albany, NY 12203
Tax Map #s 52.03-1-13 & 52.03-1-12.1 Zoned: MR
In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held this evening.  No residents provided either written or oral comments regarding the application.

This is an Unlisted Action under SEQRA and the Board adopted a negative declaration by a unanimous vote.

The Town Planner had no objections to the granting of this request.

The Albany County Planning Board deferred to local consideration.

The Town Planning Board recommended approval.

The Board finds that the proposal involves the relocation of an office to space where an indoor pool was located and the vacated space will be converted to three new apartments.

The proposal provides for ADA compliant access to the office and there will be a conference area and a fitness area that will be more accessible by tenants.

The proposal does not involve the construction of any new building, will not impact the existing greenspace and will not impact stormwater.

The on-site parking appears to be adequate and no parking variance is required.

All site conditions are preexisting and for these reasons, I move that the Board grant both the amended special use permit and the variances requested in the application.

In granting this request, the Board imposes the following conditions.

Adherence to the plans as submitted and the representations made within the application.

The Acting Zoning Administrator is authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

If this amended special use permit is not exercised within one year of date of issuance, it is hereby declared to be null and void and revoked in its entirety.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

MATTER OF SIGN STUDIO – 2080 WESTERN AVENUE

Sharon Cupoli read the legal notice:

" Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles IV & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Variance Request No. 4383
Request of Sign Studio, Inc for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit: the installation of two building mounted signs.  Variances are requested for the following: 1) to permit a total of three signs, two are permitted and 2) to permit a total of 104sf of signage, 50sf is permitted. 

Per Articles IV & V Sections 280-26 & 280-51 respectively

For property owned by Twenty (20) Mall at Guilderland LLC
Situated as follows:  2080 Western Avenue Guilderland, NY 12084
Tax Map # 51.02-2-4 Zoned: GB
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 1st of May, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: April 23, 2013




The file consists of the mailing list to 22 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for an area variance for signage, a narrative, application for sign permit, Albany County Planning Board's notification and a site plan showing the location of the signs. 

Albany County Planning Board's notification was to defer to local consideration.

Ron Levesque of Sign Studio presented the case.  Mr. Levesque stated that a couple of years ago they came before the Board to propose a new monument directory sign for the mall itself.  Mr. Levesque stated that they were seeking a variance at that time for all the square footage of the tenant panels and at that time they had listed one of the tenants as Gold's Gym.  Mr. Levesque stated that they got the variance for the monument sign so Gold's Gym had the directory sign and two building mounted signs.  Gold's Gym is now Vent Fitness and got approval for signage on the monument sign.  Mr. Levesque stated that they are not looking for additional square footage but the sign on the monument sign should already be considered as having a variance.

Mr. Levesque stated that they are requesting two building mounted signs for the two entrances.

Chairman Barber stated that the two building mounted signs were related to an entrance.  Chairman Barber asked if the total square footage of building mounted signage was less than it was for Gold's Gym.

Mr. Levesque stated that it is not less, but one tenant was eliminated.  Mr. Levesque stated that the signage proposed is less than it was previously; it was two signs and two tenants.    

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Variance Request No. 4383
Request of Sign Studio, Inc for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit: the installation of two building mounted signs.  Variances are requested for the following: 1) to permit a total of three signs, two are permitted and 2) to permit a total of 104sf of signage, 50sf is permitted. 

Per Articles IV & V Sections 280-26 & 280-51 respectively

For property owned by Twenty (20) Mall at Guilderland LLC
Situated as follows:  2080 Western Avenue Guilderland, NY 12084
Tax Map # 51.02-2-4 Zoned: GB

In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held this evening.  No residents provided either written or oral comments regarding the application.

This is a Type II Action under SEQRA, not requiring SEQRA review.

Albany County Planning Board deferred to local consideration.

The Board also notes that this application presents unique circumstances, primarily because at the time the Board granted the approval for what was then Gold's Gym they required two entrances; one at the corner and one at the far end towards the main building.  The sign at the back of the building is not visible other than in the parking field and the sign facing Rt. 20 is on the depressed part of the property with retaining walls which will reduce the view of the sign.  Based upon that collective uniqueness and the fact that this building is located well off Rt. 20 and the signs are intended to direct patrons to entrances of the buildings, the granting of these variances will not cause any detriment to neighboring properties.  Therefore, I move that the variance should be granted as requested.

In granting this request, the Board imposes the following conditions:

Adherence to the plans as submitted with the application.

The Acting Zoning Administrator is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

MINUTES:

The Board approved the minutes of 2-26-13 and 4-17-13.

SIGNS:

The Board approved a sign for Oliva at Stuyvesant Plaza.  Vote 5 – 0.    

The Board approved a sign for Sorelle Gallery at Stuyvesant Plaza.  Vote 5 – 0.

The Board approved a monument sign for Sleepys and tenant at 2027 Western Avenue with landscaping provided at the base of the sign.  Vote 5 – 0. 

The Board approved a sign for Spa Nails at 2568 Western Avenue.  Vote 5 – 0.

The meeting adjourned at 8:30pm.
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